TOWN OF MAXTON     
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING
NORTH CAROLINA
OCTOBER 21, 2008

Town of Maxton

North Carolina
Board of Commissioners Meeting
Minutes
October 21, 2008
The Town of Maxton 
Board of Commissioners held its regular meeting on Tuesday 
October 21, 2008 with the following members present:
Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Commissioner Vivian

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner James McClanathan
Those absent were: 

Mayor Pro Tem Emmett Morton

CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the Oct. 21, 2008 work session of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 700 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner McClanathan.
WORK SESSION
Town Manager Tatum presented the following items:

1.  Mozell Road – Bernard Dean

Bernard Dean has requested that he be allowed to dedicate Mozell Road to the town.  According to Mr. Dean, this request has been made a number of times in the past and he thought the town had accepted the road.  I have not found any record of the town’s acceptance of this road.

The Town is not required to accept private roads dedicated by an owner. However, if the town accepts a private road, that is not paved or otherwise up to standard, the town then accepts responsibility for its maintenance, repair and upkeep.  To avoid excessive costs associated with any type of road acquisition, I suggest that if the owner of a private road is desirous of having a private road dedicated to the Town, he or she be required to upgrade that private road to NC DOT road specifications, including grading, widening and paving, prior to making such dedication offer.  Formal Town acceptance of any such private road can be made only after inspection by the NC DOT and the town.

Manager Tatum informed the Board that Mr. Dean requested that this item be tabled.
2.  Public Forum  

I would like permission to advertise the first public forum for November 7, 2008 at 6:30 at the Maxton Family Resource Center.  I would also like to recommend that we have one meeting per quarter instead of four per quarter in light of everyone’s tedious schedules and attempt to rotate days and locations as much as possible.  Then, perhaps, we can begin having our forum meetings.

Mayor Dean suggested that the forum be held on November 14, 2008 at 6:30 pm rather than the 7th of November because of the Collard Festival.  The board collectively agreed to the 14th of November.
3.  St. Matthews AME Zion Church – Maxton Aids Observance Day and Proclamation

St. Matthews AME Zion would like to have a candlelight service in the Patterson Building Park on December 1, 2008 in observance of World AIDS Day.  According to UNAIDS estimates, there are now 33.2 million people living with HIV, including 2.5 million children. During 2007 some 2.5 million people became newly infected with the virus. Around half of all people who become infected with HIV do so before they are 25 and are killed by AIDS before they are 35. 

Around 95% of people with HIV/AIDS live in developing nations. But HIV today is a threat to men, women and children on all continents around the world.  Started on 1st December 1988, World AIDS Day is not just about raising money, but also about increasing awareness, fighting prejudice and improving education. World AIDS Day is important in reminding people that HIV has not gone away, and that there are many things still to be done. 

World AIDS Day was originally organized by UNAIDS, who chose the theme after consultation with other organizations. In 2005 UNAIDS handed over responsibility for World AIDS Day to an independent organization known as The Word AIDS Campaign (WAC). The WAC’s slogan for their work is "Stop AIDS: Keep the Promise". This is an appeal to governments, policy makers and regional health authorities to ensure that they meet the many targets that have been set in the fight against HIV and AIDS, and especially the promise of universal access to HIV treatment, care, support and prevention services by 2010. This campaign will run until 2010, with a related theme chosen for World AIDS Day each year. 

The theme for 2007 and 2008 is “leadership”, highlighting the need for innovation, vision and perseverance in the face of the AIDS challenge. The campaign calls on all sectors of society such as families, communities and civil society organizations - rather than just governments - to take the initiative and provide leadership on AIDS. 

The proclamation, proclaiming December 1, 2008 as World AIDS Day is attached for your review.  

Mayor Dean asked why the observance was being held at the Patterson Building Park rather than the Elizabeth Coe Park.  Manager Tatum replied that St. Matthews had specifically requested the Patterson Building Park.  Manager Tatum also indicated that other events have been held at the Patterson Building Park and it was quite nice.
4.  Library Board Appointment

Pastor Mike Coble’s schedule will no longer permit him to serve on the Library Board.  This issue was discussed at the last Library Board meeting and the Board would like to recommend Tim Van Hooser to this board.

5.  Purnell Swett – Guidance Counselor Department  

Mr. Eric Locklear, a Guidance Counselor at Purnell Swett has asked to come before you to discuss the financial aid opportunities available to our students.  Mr. Locklear was a Finance Director at Guilford College and a Financial Aid Officer at NC State University.  He also worked in the Washington, DC area as an Assistant Finance Director.
Commissioner Oxendine indicated that Mr. Locklear had a conflict and wouldn’t be able to attend the meeting.  He also stated that he wasn’t sure when he could come before the Board.
6.  Bricks Retrieved From McCaskill Buildings

Progress Energy completed the work necessary to take the balance of the McCaskill Avenue buildings down.  The Public Works Department has been taking the bricks to the landfill area.  We can either give the brick to residents with the understanding that they sign a waiver indicating that they realize the bricks can not be safely use to build anything for human occupancy since they have been compromised by severe temperatures or we can use them to fill low lying areas at the landfill.  One citizen has suggested that the bricks be sold. 
Members of the Board questioned Manager Tatum about the availability of the brick, where citizens could pick up the brick and whether town staff would have to load the brick.  Manager Tatum replied that the brick would be available at the Public Works facility only after a release is signed.  She also indicated that anyone requesting bricks would be required to load their own brick and sign a release of liability for the Town.  Manager Tatum went on to say that after the announcement of availability, there would be a sixty day period in which the brick would remain available to citizens.
7.  Property Tax Relief Programs There are three property tax relief programs in North Carolina, two of which are new: G.S. 105-277.1(b) (3a) defines property tax relief as (1)  G.S. 105-277.1 – Elderly or Disabled Exclusion (E/D) (2) G G.S. 105.277.1C.S. 105.277.1C – Disabled Veteran Exclusion (DV) and (3) Homestead Circuit Breaker (CB).  Items (2) and (3) reflect new exclusion categories.

These exclusions allow the following:

1.  Elderly or Disabled:  Income of $25,600 or less can receive assessment reduction of greater of $25,000 or 50% of appraised value of the permanent owner occupied residence.

2.  Disabled Veteran:  Assessment reduction of the first $45,000 of appraised value.

3.  Homestead Circuit Breaker:  Income can not exceed 150% of the Income Eligibility for the Elderly, which is $38,400.  Income up to $25,600 resident pays no more than 4% of income in tax burden.  For incomes between $25,600 and $38,400, resident pays no more than 5% of income in tax burden.   The portion of taxes over the limit amount, is deferred for up to three years and unless eligibility is loss.  When an applicant is no longer eligible, they are required to pay all amounts deferred covering the previous three years.  All other deferred amounts are released.      

After a brief period of questions and answers, the Board went on to other business.
8.  Fire Prevention – Resolution to Retain Services – Stephanie Chavis

The Town of Maxton is required to provide fire inspection services by the North Carolina Department of Insurance.  The Lumber River Council of Governments was providing this service, but their inspector became ill and our backlog was at the level of 7 inspections.  In addition, under the Lumber River Council of Governments, the town was suffering a loss.  This the attached resolution and following proposed fee schedule, the town will not suffer a loss to provide this service:

$50.00 Inspection – Cost to Town $37.50

$75.00 Inspection – Cost to Town $50.00

$100.00 Inspection – Cost to Town $65.00

Stephanie Chavis is a Level III Fire Inspector for Robeson County and has agreed to provide this service outside work hours.  

9.  CDBG Appraiser Selection

Three appraisers responded to the CDBG RFP for Appraisal Services; The Mason Company, Heritage Appraisal Services, and Mr. Bill Brewington.  Their responses appear in the Work Session folder.  The Mason Company did not submit a bid for Primary Appraisal Services.  Their bid for Review Appraisals was approximately $225.00 per review.  Mr. Brewington submitted bids for both; approximately $200-250 for Primary and $100.00 for Review.  Heritage Appraisal Services submitted bids for both; $350 for Primary and $300 for Review.  We recommend that the bids from Heritage Appraisal Services and Mr. Bill Brewington can be accepted.  

Commissioner Oxendine asked for clarification about Review Appraisers versus Primary Appraiser.  Manager Tatum explained the difference.  Commissioner McClanathan asked why Mr. Brewington had been selected as the review appraiser rather than The Mason Company.  Manager Tatum pointed out that  Mr. Brewington was the lowest bidder and it would be less expensive to $100 per review rather than $225. 

10.  NCHFA Urgent Repair Program 

The Town of Red Springs has once again agreed to partner with us in applying for the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency’s Urgent Repair Program.  As you know, Town of Red Springs and the Town of Maxton partnered to apply in the 2007 round.  However, our application was not funded.  We are hopeful that after a program success of 20 homes, we will be funded under the 2008 round. 

To refresh your memory, each town must obligate $1,500 as local match and in return NCHFA awards $75,000 ($37,500 each) to perform urgent repairs for very low income households.  Urgent repairs include items like floors, roofs, electrical, heat, air, lead base paint abatement, etc. 

11.  Request for Proposal – New Well Repair

Three companies submitted proposals in response to our RFP for Well Repair Services; Pearson Pump Sales & Service, Inc., Charles R. Underwood, Inc. and AC Schultes.  The lowest responsible bidder is Charles R. Underwood at $8,742.50.  However, because of the level of sludge and the length of time the well has been dormant, the process AirBurst process proposed by Pearson Pump Sales & Service, Inc. is recommended.  

The AirBurst® process is better because no hazardous chemicals are required for effective well rehabilitation. However, when AirBurst® is used in conjunction with traditional well treatment chemicals, the agitation action of the AirBurst® process results in more uniform dispersal of the chemistry. This forces the chemicals into fine grained or plugged portions of the formation which allows the chemical treatment to affect the entire formation instead of taking the path of least resistance, thereby bypassing the most restricted zones. The result is more effective chemical treatments using smaller amounts of chemicals.  It also results in less chemical erosion of the surfaces.

All bid proposals can be found in the Work Session Folder.  

Manager Tatum asked if the data submitted could be disregarded because the original contractor, Bill’s Drilling, indicated that he could complete the entire job for less than $10,000.  She then requested that the Board consider authorizing her to expend up to $10,000 to allow the initial work to be done. 
12.  Red Flag Rules – Policy and Form

The Federal Trade Commission (FTC), the Federal Reserve and the government's other financial regulatory agencies are phasing in new rules for institutions that govern their detection of, response to, and prevention of identity theft. 

Called the "Red Flags Rules," the rules mandate that banks, credit unions, and similar institutions set up written plans for identifying suspicious "red flag" transactions that could indicate identity theft or fraud, and update their plans with changing trends in financial crimes.

The rules were passed as part of the Fair and Accurate Credit Transactions Act (FACTA) in 2003, but did not go into effect until January 1, 2008, and full compliance is not due until November 1, 2008.  

In compliance with the requirement that these policies be in place by November 1, 2008 staff has prepared the forms and policy document for your approval.  They can be found in the Work Session Folder.
Regular Meeting

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioner’s Meeting

October 21, 2008
CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Gladys Dean gave the welcome and called the Oct. 21, 2008 regular meeting of the Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners to order at 7:45 p.m.

Invocation:  The invocation was given by Commissioner McClanathan.
AGENDA AMENDMENT:  Commissioner Vivian Morrison made a motion to add a Special Presentation by Bob Fisher, Director of the Robeson County Public Library to the agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA – Mayor Gladys Dean asked for a motion to approve the proposed agenda.  Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approval of the proposed agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.   The vote was unanimous.

CONSENT AGENDA

1.  Minutes:  


Regular Meeting: September 16, 2008 

Commissioner Oxendine motioned to approve the consent agenda.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The voted was unanimous.

Special Presentation 

Bob Fisher, Director of the Robeson County Public Library presented a rendering of a historic home to the Town of Maxton.  Mayor Gladys Dean accepted the art work on behalf of the Town and thanked Mr. Fisher for the gift.  Mr. Fisher announced that he has enjoyed working with the Town’s of Robeson County and that he would be retiring in March.

Introduction of New Staff 
Manager Tatum introduced Michael Bullard as a newly hired police officer, indicating that Mr. Bullard was formerly employed by the Robeson County Sheriff’s Department as a jailor.  Ms. Tatum welcomed Mr. Bullard to the Town of Maxton.  Mr. Bullard thanked the manager and commissioners and indicated that he would do his best to keep the citizens of Maxton safe from harm.

Old Business – There was no old business.
New Business

1.  Mozell Road – Bernard Dean

Manager Tatum recommended that the board honor Mr. Dean’s request that this time be tabled until the next board meeting.

Commissioner McLean made a motion to table Bernard Dean’s request that he be allowed to dedicate Mozell Road to the town until the next regular board meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.
2.  Public Forum 
Commissioner McClanathan made a motion to change the meeting date from Nov. 7, 2008 to Nov. 14, 2008.    Commissioner McLean seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.

Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to have one public forum meeting per quarter instead of four per quarter.     Commissioner McLean seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.

3.  St. Matthews AME Zion Church – Maxton Aids Observance Day and Proclamation

Manager Tatum recommended approval of the proclamation.

Commissioner McLean made a motion for approval of the proclamation to observe Dec. 1, 2008 as World Aids Day.      Commissioner Oxendine seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.

4.  Library Board Appointment

Manager Tatum recommended that Tim Van Hooser serve the balance of Pastor Mike Coble’s term on the Library Board.
Commissioner McLean made a motion for Tim Van Hooser to complete Mr. Coble’s term on the library Board.      Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.
5.  Purnell Swett – Guidance Counselor Department  

Commissioner McLean made a motion to table until further notice.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion and the vote was unanimous.

6.  Bricks Retrieved From McCaskill Buildings

Commissioner Morrison made a motion to make the bricks from the burned buildings on McCaskill Avenue available to the public upon signing a release.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

7.  Property Tax Relief Programs 

No action was taken on this issue.
8.  Fire Prevention – Resolution to Retain Services – Stephanie Chavis

Manage Tatum recommended appointment of Stephanie Chavis as the Town of Maxton Fire Inspector.
Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to approve the appointment of Stephanie Chavis as the Town of Maxton Fire Inspector.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
9.  CDBG Appraiser Selection
Manager Tatum recommended the acceptance of bids submitted by Heritage Appraisal Service and Mr. Bill Brewington.
Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to accept the bids of Heritage Appraisal Services and Mr. Bill Brewington.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  
10.  NCHFA Urgent Repair Program

Manager Tatum recommended that the town submit an Urgent Repair Grant application to the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency.
Commissioner Morrison made a motion to submit an Urgent Repair Grant application to the North Carolina Housing Finance Agency.  Commissioner McLean second the motion.  The vote was unanimous.

11.  Repair of New Well

Manager Tatum recommended that the board approve an expenditure of $10,000 to begin repairs to the new well.
Commissioner Oxendine recommended that the manager be allowed to spend up to $10,000 to begin repairs to the new well.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
12.  Red Flag Rules – Policy and Form

Manager Tatum recommended approval of the Red Flag policy and form.

Commissioner Morrison made a motion to approve the Red Flag Policy and form.  Commissioner McLean seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.
Reports

Commissioner’s Reports

Commissioner Oxendine indicated that since the bad weather, he noticed that there was a lot of trash on the side of the road and wanted to know about getting the limbs and leaves cleaned up.  Manager Tatum replied that the Boom Truck was taken to the repair shop and that the new part was just received.  She indicated that they expected it to be fixed shortly.  Commissioner Oxendine also inquired about a pot hole at the corner of Graham and Patterson Streets.  Manager Tatum if he had called the office to bring it to our attention.  Commissioner’s Oxendine replied that he shouldn’t have to contact the office; the Street Crew should have seen it.   Manager Tatum replied that we are all human and sometimes miss things.  She went on to say that she encourages citizens to do the same because sometimes we know about the things called in, but sometimes we don’t.  It is always helpful to have someone else concerned about what’s going on.  She thanked the citizens for being helpful and calling things to the staff’s attention.
Commissioner McLean commented on the recent North Carolina League of Municipality Conference in Charlotte where she attended the meeting for the Black Elected Officials.  She said that although she became ill, the portion she attended was quite nice.  

Commissioner Morrison commented about the North Carolina League of Municipality Conference as well, saying that it was great to network with other municipalities.  She stated that she learned a lot.  Commissioner Morrison also indicated that many time citizens call her about things and if she doesn’t know the answer, she will call the Manager.  She then asked Manager Tatum to comment on the cost for extra trash pickup.  Manager Tatum indicated that for the past ten months, staff had been giving notice that customers will be charged $5.00 per container for any addition trash over and beyond what will fit into the assigned container with the top securely closed.  Any extra bags, boxes or other containers will cost an additional $5.00 no matter where they are placed.  
Manager Tatum indicated that Commissioner Morrison had also asked about the South East Area Transit System, SEATS.  Ms. Tatum went on to discuss some of the services provided, indicating that SEATS comes to Maxton on a daily basis for travel to Lumberton.  She also stated the SEATS provides transportation for the Seniors to get to the Meals on Wheels Site, dialysis, and areas like Chapel Hill, Raleigh, Fayetteville, and Durham.  She prefaced that statement by saying that there had to be enough people going out of town to warrant the trip.  Commissioner McLean indicated that it is also important that one calls at least 12 hours in advance and no service will be rendered.  

2.  Manager’s Report

A.   NC STEP – Myra Tyndall, Katrina Tatum and Vivian Morrison attended the EDGAR Training for the 21st Century Community Learning Center Grant.                                                                              

B.   URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM – Nineteen (19) housing are complete and one (1) is under construction.  We had initially proposed 14 houses. As soon as the last house is complete, the closeout documents will be submitted.  The NCHFA NOFA for new grants was issued on October 13, 2008.  

C.   CDBG – The first houses have been targeted for rehab.  The RFP will be issued within two weeks.

D.   DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – The state has approved all plans for RFP Issuance.  Koonce Noble and Associates will issue the RFP as soon as possible.

E.  CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND 

1.  I & I - This project was scheduled to be bid out October 17, 2008.   It was canceled because the Slip Liner Company failed to submit his figures in time for the bid opening.

2.  Mini-grant – This project is in progress.  The Wooten Company is the consultant.

F.  S. Preston Douglass and Associates is making the final changes to our Audit Report.  It is expected to be completed by October 31, 2008.  They will be placed on the Agenda for November to present the Audit.

G.  One-Stop Voting Center – The Maxton One Stop Center is up and running.  It opened on October 16, 2008 at 8:15 am.  It will remain open for a two week period.

3.  Police Report – Due to the absence of Chief McDowell, no Police report was given.
Announcements

1.  The Robeson County Municipal Association will be hosted by the Town of Rowland October 28, 2008 at the Rowland Senior Citizens Building, located beside the Library on West Main Street, at 7:00 pm.   

2.  The Town of Maxton Christmas Parade will be held on December 13, 2008 at 10:00 am.   

3.  The Town of Maxton Senior Citizen Christmas Dinner will be held at the Queheel Fire Department on December 20, 2008, at 2:00 pm.  

4.  The Annual Collard Festival will be held on November 8, 2008, from 9:00 am – 5:30 pm.  Maxton Under the Stars will begin at 5:30pm.  Volunteers are still needed to assist with this event.  

5.  The Laurinburg Maxton Airport Historic Marker Unveiling program will take place October 23, 2008 at 2:00 pm.

Public Forum
1.  Francine McLaurin of St. Matthews Church spoke about World Aids Day indicating that is was time for Maxton to come together to heighten the awareness of everyone about HIV/AIDS.  She stated that officials, schools, churches and residents needed to be involved.  Ms. McLaurin stated that she had met with Teresa Lowery, Executive Director of Gateway Health Care concerning this observance at their involvement.  She said that it is a day to commemorate those who have passed on and those who live with this disease.  She thanked the town for approving the proclamation.  Dr. Judie Onwzulike from Nigeria stated that he was using Gateway Health Care to reach out to the people of Maxton.  He went on to say that it is a global issue and he is working to try to prevent this.  Mr. Onwzulike gave the contact number of (910) 276-2693 and the address of 613 East Martin Luther King Drive encouraging contact.  Luther Mayes, a Maxton citizen and an Ambassador for AIDS stated the he is working to educate young people about HIV/AIDS.  Francine McLaurin indicated that she had made contact with Eric Sanders and Ms. Hemingway about AIDS being discussed during special teaching sessions.  She said that Gateway could provide the school with material.  She also said that the newspapers will give them some exposure and that Dr. Rona Leach will print the flyers and be the speaker. She also stated that there would be a candlelight vigil and the Resistance Against Pressure was going to try to attend.

Mayor Dean applauded their work, indicated that HIV/AIDS is a global endemic and that most people done have the true story about it.

Closed Session – Personnel – There were no personnel issues discussed. 

Adjournment

Mayor Dean asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Commissioner Morrison seconded the motion.  The vote was unanimous.  The meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.


































































































































































____________________________

       ________________________________

Mayor Gladys Dean    


       Town Clerk, Katrina Y. Tatum
